OUTRIGGER BEACH

JANUARY-FEBRUARY-MARCH, 1967

HONOLULU, HAWAII

ANNUAL MEETING

The big news for February was the Annual Meeting with election of new members to the board of directors and the reelection of four previous members. The new members are: George A. Cook, James H. Hakuole, and D. Campbell Ross. The reelected members: Thomas M. Arnott, Howard H. Goss, Donald M. Avery, and Ernest H. Thomas.

The board has met and elected a new executive committee.

New club officers are: Thomas M. Arnott, President; Howard H. Goss, Vice-President; Dennis E. W. O'Connor, Secretary: Donald Avery, Assistant Secretary; George A. Cook, Treasurer; Robert H. Grosjean, Assistant Treasurer.

The following changes to the bylaws were adopted by the membership:

ADMISSION

A new policy of separate interviews with sponsors alone in advance of interviews with spouses and applicants together.

A policy has been adopted of not offering Regular memberships to Nonresident applicants who seek them because Nonresident category is full. It is felt that Regular memberships should be reserved for local residents who will use the club facilities on a year-round basis.

A special note on memberships for children of Regular members.

The Board of Directors has approved the following: Children of Regular members who are above the age of 13 will be provided a 90-day grace period to become members with waiver of the initiation fee. This 90-day grace period began February 17, 1967. Future members will be given this grace period commencing upon date of admission.

Children of Regular members from the ages of 10 to 13 will be admitted into the club without payment of initiation fee.

ENTERTAINMENT

The Cheney family has been a great success and will continue with their Saturday night routines which have fitted into the spirit of the club so well. The popular piano bar of Terri Peppin will continue on Tuesday, Wednesday and Thursday evenings with Eddie Kinilau on Fridays. The Hawaiian Echoes, with their hula dancer, will continue in the spotlight on Sunday evening buffet dinners.

The Hulihuli Chicken and Beach Barbeque will become annual events with dates announced in advance.

ATHLETIC

In an effort to fulfill the basic athletic principles upon which the club was founded 59 years ago, the Athletic Committee was very active.

Volleyball on the club's sand courts saw 11 lively tournaments. On the hard floors our teams swept all tourna-

ments in both doubles and six-man and won the State Championship. At the Nationals held last year in Grand Rapids, Michigan, our team captured second place out of 36 teams entered, and placed four players on the 1st, 2nd, and 3rd All-American teams.

Sailing has continued to grow both in interest and number of boats. The club-owned fleet of Sunfish has grown to four and the private fleet to 10. The sailing classes conducted by Dan Wallace are now in their sixth week and will continue throughout the year. The club co-sponsored the biennial Transpacific catamaran race last year.

The Canoe Committee has continued to maintain all five surfing canoes in excellent condition and ready for use by the members. The majestic *Ka Mo'i*, last of the koa-surfing canoes at Waikiki, is in excellent condition and has seen a lot of activity this past year.

The Junior Program, a function of the Athletic Committee implemented by others, was a great success with an improved curriculum and format.

Surfing lost its inspirational and respected leader to duty with the VISTA Corps in the wilds of Arizona and the club's surfers look forward to his return and renewed activity. The club has affiliated with the Hawaiian Surfing Association and this will provide many surfing activities.

For the second year in a row our surfboard paddlers captured 1st and 2nd in the stock board division in the annual 6-mile around Diamond Head buoy race.

Canoe Racing: For the third straight year our senior men captured 1st place in the annual Outrigger Clubsponsored Walter Macfarlane Regatta and retained possession of the Matson trophy at the State Championships. The committee has seen to repairs to our beautiful racing canoe, the *Leilani*. The *Leilani* is now back at the club restored to her original glory and perhaps in the best condition in years.

HOUSE

The House Committee continued to provide better creature comforts for the members and employees. The committee has spent a great deal of time in the improvement of our food and beverage service. A thorough study of the club's cost controls and methods of purchasing was made. A new design in the club's men's swimming trunks will soon be made available from one of the islands' most noted manufacturers.

BUILDINGS AND GROUNDS

The Buildings and Grounds Committee made a number of improvements to the club facilities. A correction to the shower system that evens the temperature, repairs and replacement of chairs for the bar and Hau Terrace and recommendations for the covering of the open areas above the dining lanai and between the lobby and bar. The committee was responsible for the beautiful new carpet in the bar.

FORECAST

Published Monthly by the OUTRIGGER CANOE CLUB

2909 Kalakaua Ave.

Telephone 931-585

OFFICERS & DIRECTORS

Thomas M. Arnott President Howard H Goss Vice-President Dennis E. W. O'Connor Secretary George A. Cook l'reasurer Assistant Secretary Donald Avery Assistant Treasurer Robert H. Grosiean Duke Kahanamoku D. Leith Anderson Robert I. Bush Sargent Kahanamoku Dr. William F. Parker Walter K. Collins D. Campbell Ross Thad Wayne Ekstrand Ernest H. Thomas James H. Hakuole

> Peter Van Dorn, General Manager Jerry Ober, Editor

SECTION 25-Adopted Changes

Regular: Regular members shall consist of persons at least 20 years of age and with voting privileges.

Intermediate: Intermediate members shall consist of the following members without voting privileges: 1. Males and females between the ages of 20 and 30 years inclusive, who do not qualify for Associate status; 2. Unmarried females over 30 years of age.

Associate: Associate members shall consist of the following members without voting privileges: 1. Single persons from 20 to 30 years of age inclusive, who also qualify as regular students in an accredited school or college; 2. Members from 20 to 30 years of age inclusive, while on active military duty in non-commissioned status for a period of six months or more; 3. Spouses of Regular, Honorary, Life or Intermediate members, and who wish to retain an individual membership.

Junior: Junior members shall consist of all members from 10 to 19 years inclusive, and shall not have voting

Special: Special members shall consist of persons at least 20 years of age, without voting privileges, and such memberships shall be granted for limited terms of one year or less as determined to be advisable by the Board of Directors.

The elections were followed by a very encouraging series of reports on the functions of the club. The Secretary's report provided interesting figures on the club's membership. We now have a total of 1,986 members in the various categories of membership. 20% of the membership is under 30 years of age, 10% are in the 31 to 40 area and 70% are over 40. The average age is 55 years. During the last year, a total of 261 new members were admitted and there were reductions totaling 77 due to deaths and resignations.

The Treasurer's report was a most satisfying one. The club's overall revenue for the year 1966 was \$1,121,000. This is up \$193,400 from the preceding year. Our net income was \$77,600 compared to a loss of \$5,500 in 1965. President Arnott was pleased to inform the membership that our \$1,000,000 club is now more than one-half paid for and payments of all short term notes have been made.

VOLLEYBALL

Mike Holmes, our volleyball chairman, has this news on the recent success of the club's teams. Nuuanu YMCA, Dec. 2-3, OCC 1st; Hickam Open, Jan. 6-7, OCC, 1st and 2nd; Waialua, Feb. 17-18, OCC, 1st and 2nd. Looks like a trend.

The club sponsored the recent and successful International Invitational Volleyball Tournament involving the U.S. Women's team, Peruvian National team and the Hawaiian All-Stars. Both the U.S. Women's team and the Peruvians had just returned from the World Women's Championships in Tokyo. The U.S. Women's team won the invitational tournament with the Peruvians taking second place. An OCC member, Miki Briggs, is a member of the U.S. Women's team.

We will soon run a profile on our OCC volleyball coach, a man of unlimited volleyball abilities. He is John Lowell. John has just returned from Japan where he conducted a volleyball clinic for the armed forces sponsored by the Department of State.

There will be news of the United States Volleyball Association Championships and A.A.U. to be held in Detroit this May. There will be much news of this event in issues of the *Forecast* to follow. Keep posted. In the meantime, watch the bulletin board. It is the focal point of your club and YOUR activities for volleyball.

Go to the games, support the players.

ALOHA NEW MEMBERS

REGULAR Franklin C. Wheeler M. Gerald McCarthy Alvin R. Gould Neal N. Wall Joseph S. Hunter Arthur E. Farr Willis Henry Sanburn Hunter Harris JUNIOR
Donald Baxter Haake
Arthur Goodfriend II
Bret Meredith Goodfriend
Karen Coulter
Paul Newberry Case
John H. Case
Gayle K. Reiner
Shea M. Reiner

BRIDGE PLAYERS

The Bridge group have been right at it, Forecast or not. Here are the winners starting back in February: February 14-Winners South Members

J. Carter Richardson and Mrs. B. R. Howell, Jr., 1st; Mrs. Peyton Carroll and Mrs. Greta Von Pestel, 2nd; Mrs. George Symon and Mrs. Abbie Boylon, 3rd.

Winners West Members

Ingeborg Schmidt and Mrs. Christine Dolan, 1st; Mrs. Ben Dillingham and Mrs. Haku Snyder, 2nd; Ellie Cramp and Pat Solomon, 3rd.

February 22-North/South Winners

Dee Harriss and Francis Harris, 1st; Captain and Mrs. Wilbur Porter, 2nd; Flora Morland and Gene Brun, 3rd.

East/West Winners

Connie Hanson and Ellie Cramp, 1st; George Harris and Frank Harris, 2nd; Mr. and Mrs. William Planz, 3rd.

March 1-Winners

Mr. and Mrs. F. M. Harriss, 1st; Blanche Wist and Christine Dolan, 2nd; Ruth Bair and Marge Harvey and Mr. and Mrs. William Planz, tied for 3rd.

Starting with this issue the Forecast will be under the direction of a new editor. As time permits the Forecast will undergo a change both in format and content. The Forecast will attempt to stress and inform the membership of the Outrigger Canoe Club's participation in athletic events within the club and in local and international competition. The Forecast should become an active part of the Outrigger Canoe Club's daily life. In order to accomplish this, members are invited to use the Forecast as their journal. Let the Forecast know if you have a special event or a special purpose that you would like to have known to the membership. By all means write letters to the editor. The Forecast should operate on behalf of the membership, in so doing it must have the support of the membership.

WELCOME TO THREE NEW MEMBERS OF THE CLUB'S STAFF

Pete de Raad't, your new maitre d'hotel, was born and reared in the Dutch East Indies (Indonesia). Shortly after Pearl Harbor, Indonesia was occupied by the Japanese. Pete spent two years in jail, accused of anti-Japanese activities. His parents were interned in a concentration camp After the war he was evacuated to Holland and finished high school and hotel school. Pete spent a brief period working in hotels in Germany and Switzerland, then returned to work for five years in Indonesia at "International Homann" Hotel in Bandung. He then spent two years at the "Country Club" as assistant manager. In 1961 Pete left Indonesia and came to Hawaii, where he was with the Coco Palms on Kauai, the Halekulani and was dining-room captain for 11/2 years at the Beau Rivage, French restaurant at the Ilikai Hotel. Pete most recently opened Al Batz' "La Parisienne" at the Reef Hotel last year.

Agennhart Ellis, the club's new assistant to the manager, is a local boy born in Honolulu. He attended Kamehameha School. After a year at the University of Kansas he returned to Hawaii to attend the University of Hawaii where he will soon finish his course in business administration. Ellis captained the Rainbow's football team during the 1965 and 1966 seasons and just participated in the 26th annual Hula Bowl game this year.





Pete de Raad't

Agennart Ellis

Jim Nanioli is the club's new beach captain. Jim is a student at the University of Hawaii and will divide his time between studies and his services at the club. Jim, on educational leave from the Honolulu Fire Department, is a qualified water safety man and a member of the rescue squad of the Honolulu Fire Department. Jim is on the beach to help you enjoy your day. He needs your cooperation and that of your children to make everyone's day happier and safer.

It has been so long since the last *Forecast* that we are far behind with announcements for things that have happened in the athletic world and those events that are scheduled.

SAILING

There are four Sunfish in good sailing order, that is, they were at this writing. Thanks to John Jenkins, who put his touches to refinishing the boats, they are ready for impromptu races and general sailing activities. Come down and join the Sunday races and see who can beat Cline Mann.

The regularly scheduled sailing clinic held every Saturday morning at 9 a.m. is now in its seventh week and will soon become an advanced class. There will be a new beginners' class starting in a few weeks and notices will-be posted on the club bulletin boards. The club has long been considering the purchase of two Olympic Finn class boats. One of the considerations prior to the purchase was the establishment of the sailing clinics on Saturdays. Now that the classes have been so successful and popular the Finns are expected to follow. The plan is to develop Olympic caliber sailors from within the club. The competition will be keen and close. See Dan Wallace for details on this program.

The club has applied for membership in the National Association Yacht Racing Union (NAYRU) and when an official member will be able to participate in the local races held by the various yacht clubs in Hawaii. There will be good events and good fun, so come down and build that latent desire into a real threat.

Scheduled race are: 1. The annual Messick Race for cruising boats, 2. The Pokai Bay Race, 3. The Easter Invitational, and 4. May 20th Maritime Day Pearl Harbor Race.

This is Transpac year! Once again the club will sponsor Larry Doheny's magnificent ketch, the *Kamalii*. Those of you who were here in 1965 will remember the particularly fine cocktail party held on behalf of the *Kamalii* and her crew that year—we intend to outdo ourselves this year.

SURFING

The club is now a member of the Hawaiian Surfing Association. This very active group has meets going on very frequently all over the island. Tom Bean is our active correspondent with the H.S.A., so keep in touch with Tom; he knows when and where the meets will be held. The next one will be at Chun's Reef on the north shore. It is billed as the "First Annual" and will be held on March 24 and 25, starting time 7:30 a.m.

Of general surfing note: our famous traveling surfer, Makaha winner and Duke's meet runner-up, Fred Hemmings, is off to Peru for the Annual Peruvian Invitational. Bruce Brown, of *Endless Summer* fame and often seen about the club, has been nominated for an Academy Award for the *Endless Summer* in the documentary divison.

CANOE RACING

The first thing that comes to mind with those two words is work. As mentioned before, the *Leilani* has been completely reconstructed by George Perry. The boat is in beautiful condition and will be ready for the season's races. John Jenkins is hard at work putting the final touches and many fine coats of varnish on the hull. Glen Perry and your editor put in a long Saturday not long ago sanding the hull prior to the finish varnish. Thirtynine feet, times a lot of sand paper, is a long way. In addition to the *Leilani*, the *Kakina* is getting a general overhaul by George Perry. The *Kakina* has long been in need of expert attention. When she returns there will be more sanding, anyone ready?

The club has commissioned the building of a new koa racing canoe. The Molokai Race brought all too close to

reality just how fragile a thing a 39' canoe can be. In the interest of the sport and its continuation your board of directors very wisely commissioned a new boat. Right now the new boat is in the form of a huge koa log located at Ulu Mau Village. When George Perry has finished with that log it will represent the very latest in the art of canoe design and building, and there will be more sanding if anyone is interested.

For anyone interested in seeing our excellent Molokai-Oahu Canoe Race films, leave word at the front desk

and arrangements will be made.

We have one canoe, a very old and fine one with a long and interesting history, the *Hanakcoki*. She no longer fills our particular needs. She is a racing canoe and has been used in Molokai-Oahu races. We would like to see her sold to a club that will continue to use her for a racing boat. If this cannot be done she will be sold for display uses.

The summer racing program will soon be upon us, keep an eye on the *Forecast* for announcements. One news note in advance: the Hawaiian Canoe Racing Association has not yet decided on a location for the State Championships but Kauai is the top contender at this

time.



Here is Aspen advocate Brig General Buck Schmuck (USMC Ret.) shown contemplating the latest ski fashions in his favorite magazine. Buck frequents Aspen each March after wintering in Hawaii. Buck seems to prefer Aspen to Mauna Kea for some reason.

OUTRIGGER PERSONALITIES

Marylyn Haine has been named by Calvin McGregor of the Central Y as team captain of the women's volley-ball team which will compete in the United States national championships in Detroit May 3-6.

THE OUTRIGGER SKI SET

Dr. Gordon Dickie tells of the thrills to be had with the latest in spot for skiing Mauna Kea. Gordon tells the complete story of his assault on Mauna Kea in the March

edition of Honolulu magazine.

The Aspen set this season has included Tom Wells, Doug Jocelyn, Buck Schmuck and Ward Russell. Ward got in a little practice right on the Outrigger beach before leaving for his trip. You might have thought he was lying in that horizontal position to catch a sun tan. Not so, he was practicing a new style for his skiing. Was the practice worth while? You bet it was. By Ward's own count he completed 6,291 horizontals, beating last year's count of 5,384, but then he was sick part of the time last year.

NEW AND FUTURE OUTRIGGER MEMBERS

The Ken Stehouwers are proud parents once again. Carey Kiele Stehouwer (6 lbs. 5 oz.) arrived on Monday, March 13.

Steve and Maida Moder are parents for the first time. Kristy Michelle arrived on March 12 and weighed in at 7 lbs. 8 oz.

Mark and Linda Hemmings report from their outpost in Somerton. Arizona, that they will depart the Cocopa Indians and return to Hawaii in May. We have lots of work for Mark with the Club's increased surfing activities. Mark's brother, Fred Hemmings, has taken 4th place in the surfing championships at Club Waikiki in Peru.

February saw the return of Tim and Sinc Guard. Tim was here on leave from the Navy and now will be assigned to the carrier *Iwo Jima*, whose home port is San Diego.

John Marshall has left his position at the Kahala Hilton for the financial world. John can be found at E. F. Hutton's office in Waikiki. John and Betty will leave in May for three months in New York City where John will attend E. F. Hutton's training school.

Thad Ekstrand reports that his fellow board member and noon-time volleyball partner, Dr. Bill Parker, was the victim of a hernia and is doing well at Queen's Hos-

pital.



Outrigger Canoe Club

2909 Kalakaua Avenue Honolulu, Hawaii 96815 BULK RATE
U. S. POSTAGE
PAID
Honolulu, Hawaii
PERMIT NO. 174